
– 2 –
August 7, 2020 


[image: image1.jpg]



Town of Scarborough, Maine

MEMORANDUM

To:
Ordinance Committee  
From:
Jay Chace 
Date:
August 7, 2020
Re:
Growth Management Ordinance – Annual & Reserve Pool Permits
This memo uses the same memo that staff provided to the LRPC for their review and consideration of the issues as requested by the Ord. Committee.  It is hopeful that this will provide the Ord. Committee with help insights and information.  Staff has added a summary of the LRPC’s recommendation at the end of each item using this same font.  

(items below in this font are from the original memo staff provided to the LRPC)
Purpose

Our Growth Management Ordinance (GMO) is a very specific tool in our toolbox to manage development within our community. Under State statute, this particular tool is used to manage the pace of growth, not total growth within the community. It cannot, on its own, determine how much ultimate growth is allowed in an area of town. Other tools, such as the zoning ordinance regulate total growth through density and development standards.  
Given the intent of this ordinance, it cannot address threshold criteria such as carrying capacity in a watershed or height restrictions in a view corridor.  This tool can only regulate how much of the allowable growth in an area can occur in a single year, and the local GMO lists the following elements as rational within the ‘Purpose’ statement:

a.
to provide for the immediate housing needs of the existing residents of the Town of Scarborough.

b.
to ensure fairness in the allocation of building permits.

c.
to plan for continued residential population growth in Scarborough which will be compatible with orderly and gradual expansion of community services including, but not limited to, education, public safety, transportation infrastructure, waste disposal and health services.

d.
to avoid circumstances in which the rapid development of new residences, potentially housing many families with school age children, would outpace the Town’s capability to expand its schools and other necessary services soon enough to avoid serious school overcrowding and a significant reduction in the level and quality of other municipal services.

As part of the Ordinance Committee’s request the LRPC has been asked to look at number of different factors related to the Growth Management Ordinance (GMO).  This memo serves to address the questions raised in the email provided to the LRPC and to provide additional information as part of the on-going consideration.
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Annual Permits

· State law requires the number of development permits for new residential dwellings to be 105% or more of the mean number of permits issued for new residential dwellings within the municipality during the 10 years immediately prior to the year in which the number is calculated, not including affordable housing.

The 10 year average for Scarborough is 127.67 permits per year. Applying the 105% rule to the 10 year average equals 134. This means the town is required by to have at least 134 permits available annually.  The GMO currently requires 135 permits to be available through the annual allocation. (more on affordable housing below)
The following table provides a summary of the permits issued for new residential dwellings over the past 10 years:

	Year
	Single-Family Dwelling
	Duplex
	Multi - Apartment
	Affordable
	Total Units
	Total Growth Permits
	Total 

Permits

Issued

	2019
	78
	22
	82.5
	0
	182.5
	159.83
	160.83

	2018
	91
	4
	148
	25
	243
	158.82
	184.82

	2017
	117
	4
	382
	4
	499
	325
	361

	2016
	90
	6
	24
	3
	138
	106
	120

	2015
	126
	10
	16
	3
	152
	111
	136

	2014
	73
	4
	0
	0
	77
	68
	77

	2013
	87
	0
	0
	0
	87
	84
	87

	2012
	61
	10
	8
	0
	79
	69
	75

	2011
	49
	0
	0
	0
	49
	45
	49

	2010
	55
	6
	0
	0
	61
	54
	61

	Totals
	827
	66
	660.5
	35
	1567.5
	1180.65
	1311.65

	10 Year Averages
	82.7
	6.6
	66.05
	3.5
	156.75
	118.07
	131.17

	10 Year Averages Minus Affordable Housing
	
	153.25
	114.57
	127.67


· In addition to the permits established based on the 10 year average, State law also requires that the Ordinance must set the number of permits for affordable housing at no less than 10% of the overall number of permits for new residential dwellings.

In addition to the 135 annual permits, our local GMO annually reserves 20 growth permits for affordable housing, which we account for in the reserve pool.  The allotment of the 20 permits exceeds the 10% requirement (15%). The 20 affordable housing permits are part of the town’s reserve pool and are annually available – see below.
LRPC Summary-
With respect to annual allocation growth permit number, the Committee consensus was that the current annual allocation (135 permits) appears adequate given the 10-year average (134 permits) and State minimum requirements as noted in the staff memo.  
Reserve Pool
In addition to the annual allocation of 135 growth permits, the GMO includes a reserve pool that was set up to guarantee the availability of permits for “special projects and housing”, such as affordable housing projects, projects that are using our density bonuses, units as part of contract zones, and the like.  Though the reserve pool of permits is a static number (doesn’t get annually replenished; other than to ensure there will always be 20 permits for affordable housing), the Ordinance provides clear guidance that the Town Council is to monitor the availability of permits in the reserve pool and amend the amount as needed, see section 7.F(6). Though the GMO provides the Council authority to add permits to the reserve pool, reductions to the reserve pool are accomplished only through the issuance of permits from the pool. 
To that end, in 2017 the Town Council reviewed the reserve pool allocation in light of growing demands for multi-family housing in town. At the time the reserve pool had 215 permits.  Based on the forecast of “special projects and housing”, the addition of 285 growth permits (bringing the total to 500 permits) was identified to likely be sufficient to enable the build out of these projects.  This considered the fact that growth permits treat housing density the same way our zoning does with regards to fractional unit sizes, as you will see the number of total units forecasted is greater than the number of growth permits added.

Below staff has provided the 2017 forecasted demand for ‘reserve pool’ eligible projects that led to the decision by Council to add to the reserve pool compared to the current activity. 

2017 Forecasted Reserve Pool Demand:

2020 Update of Reserve Pool Demand:

853 multi-family units



631 multi-family units (388.5 permits)
South Village

(53 units)

*South Village

(53 units/26.5 permits)


Griffin Rd

(36 units)

Piper Shores

(52 units/52 permits)

Avesta 


(38 units) 

*Bessey School

(40 units/20 permits)
Dunstan Crossing 
(36 units) 

Uplands

(78 units/39 permits)
Carrier Woods 

(72 units) 

*Carrier Woods 
(60 units/35 permits)

Beacon/Gateway 
(288 units) 

*Beacon/Gateway 
(288 units/186 growth permits) 
Enterprise B.P. 

(330 units)

Jocelyn Place 

(60 units/30 permits)






(*) denotes permits issued

Staff notes that there has been other multi-family activity that has occurred within town during this time, however those projects have been accommodated (or planned for) utilizing annual allocation permits and therefore were not included in this discussion. These projects would include: Dunstan Village, Avesta, North Village, Mill Commons, Carriage Walk, Tandem Court, Hayloft.

LRPC Summary
In review of the 2017 reserve pool decision by Council the Committee felt that the 2017 decision was justified based on available data, but prior to any future increase to the reserve pool the data points should be revisited and updated. Data sets to be considered are identified under the fractionalized units discussion below.
Fractional Units
In 2007, the Zoning Ord. was updated to include the fractional unit sizes for purposes of density calculation [1 BR and <750 SF = .5 unit; 2BR and < 1’200SF; 3BR or >1,200SF = 1 permit]. A corresponding 2008 update to the GMO tied the allocation of growth permits for two-family and multi-family uses to the same fractional proportion as the density requirements set forth in the Zoning Ordinance. In addition to tying the fractional units to the anticipated impacts of development, the fractional units also serve a practical purpose in allowing multifamily development to move forward, such as Griffin Rd. or Dunstan Village.
Based on responses received, most LRPC members agree fractional units make sense when calculating permits. However, members also suggest the town should review the town’s approach to fractional growth permits related to the 2-bedroom units.  

With regards to the fractional units, previous town analysis has indicated that different housing types and size have differing impacts on municipal services.  Perhaps this is an area where the exploration of the past analysis merits a deeper dive in the present-day context.  
LRPC Summary

With respect to the question of fractionalized units and growth permits the Committee agreed more information and data is required prior to making any decisions about the impacts of units by size and/or bedroom count. 
The LRPC’s recommendation to Ord. Committee on this is issue is further study of the impacts by unit size and bedroom count.  Information such as; correlation between number of cars and bedrooms in a unit, anticipated trips generated by unit size/type, student population per unit, public safety impacts and demands on public services, sanitary demands, demands on access to parks, beaches other natural resources. Data from national sources as well as regional and local sources should be explored. 

Also suggested the committees collectively understand the breakdown of fractional units that are being developed in town (i.e. how many .5 permits and how many .66 permits out the totals).    
LRPC also recommends both committees be provided background information that informed the 2007 & 2008 decisions to fractionalize density and growth permits.  

Allocation of permits by project

Section 7.C(3) of the GMO states that no more than twenty percent of the annual growth permits may be issued to any one subdivision or development—this limitation equates to 27 growth permits.  Some of the projects in town, such as Dunstan Crossing, Easter Village, the Downs, are at a scale and magnitude that is much larger than the typical subdivision. Developers often phase the projects and therefore the various phases become separately defined projects and are independently eligible for the 20% allocation (such South Village within Eastern Village, or Carriage Walk in the Downs).  To date this approach within the GMO has not precluded other developments from obtaining permits from the annual allotment.
LRPC Summary

The LRPC noted that while it is technically feasible for one ‘common scheme’ development to have enough phases that could use all the growth permits in one year this did not seem like a practical concern. After discussion the consensus was that the Committee did not have any issues with the town’s current provisions on this point.
Moratorium

State statute enables a municipality to enact a moratorium for one of two reasons: 1. Prevent a shortage or overburden of public facilities that would otherwise occur during the effective period of the moratorium, or; 2. The application of existing policies and regulations is inadequate to prevent serious harm from development in an area.  As such moratoriums are allowed to be effective for up to 180-days, and may be extented for an additional 180-days if certain conditions are met.

As noted above, it would seem that the residential development in town, especially multi-family, has largely been as expected. Perhaps as the reserve pool permits continue to be issued (only 111.5 permits remaining) the pace of residential growth could be part of continuing discussion about the size of the reserve pool.  
LRPC Summary

The consensus was that the growth occurring today is largely as expected, based on the 2017 reserve pool action by Council, and therefore there does not seem to be a need for a moratorium at this time for purposes of reviewing the Growth Management Ordinance.
Other elements for consideration:
Staff notes that over the course of two meetings the LRPC did not have time to address these itmes.
· Inclusionary zoning
The GMO allows projects that are taking advantage of the town’s density bonus provisions to be eligible for reserve pool permits. The bonuses are provided for in most the town’s growth areas and enable developers to accommodate additional market rate housing in exchange for either some level of affordable housing or open space preservation associated with the project.  The GMO has not been amended since the town adopted inclusionary zoning.  Inclusionary zoning is a land use tool that requires affordable housing as part of development proposal rather than providing density bonus incentives. To date this includes the Crossroads District; however, the Housing Alliance has supported expanding these provisions elsewhere in town. Should consideration be given to providing some flexibility with respect to growth permits were affordable housing is a requirement of housing development?  
· Administrative procedure amendments
As, at the time of adoption, our GMO didn’t really contemplate multi-family projects and buildings with 20 to 30 units per building the administrative process for issuing permits has not been updated accordingly (section 7.D).  Given this, staff would like to suggest consideration be given to simplify the application and issuance of permits for such projects.  Right now, the requirement is to submit a separate growth permit application (and fee) for each dwelling unit, which when administered literally requires 20-30 growth permit applications for each multi-family building (depending on number of units in the building).  This is a bit administratively onerous and redundant, and an amendment of the GMO to have one application for growth permits per building, which would still account for the total number of growth permits per building, would alleviate the administrative process while still ensuring adequate accounting.  
Another administrative challenge with the GMO is that property owners are able to submitt a growth permit application prior to applying for a building permit. Growth permits are good for up to 6 months prior to needing to be converted into a building permit. This causes issues related to tracking and additional staff time for administrative process when the growth permit is replaced by a building permit. Many of the applications for growth and building permits are submitted simultaneously; however, we do occasionally receive growth permit applications in advance of building permit applications. Staff offers for consideration an amendment that would requiring growth permits to be submitted with building permits.

